NCAC-14 Annual Meeting Minutes
January 13-15, 2005

Holiday Inn Brownstone, Raleigh, NC

January 13, 2005

Some members of NCAC-14 arrived on 1/13 and various informal discussions took place.

January 14, 2005

Meeting was called to order by Chairperson Anne Vidaver at 8:33 am.  Members in attendance included: Anne Vidaver (NE), Dale Gallenberg (SD), Murray Clayton (WI), Carol Ishimaru (MN), Scott Hulbert (KS), Jack Rasmussen (ND), Ray Hammerschmidt (MI), Randy Rowe (OH), Administrative Advisor Steve Slack (OH), and CSREES Representative Kitty Cardwell (DC).  The group was also joined by Len Francl (PA).
Members indicating they were unable to attend due to weather and other conflicts included: Charlotte Bronson (IA), Robert Hoeft (IL), and Jim Schoelz (MO).  Ray Martyn (IN) was scheduled to join the group later in the day due to weather delays.
Murray Clayton/Ray Hammerschmidt moved and seconded approval of the minutes from the 2004 meeting.  Motion carried.

Randy Rowe read a greeting to the group sent by previous member Frank Pfleger.

Chairperson Anne Vidaver appointed a Nominating and Site Selection Committee composed of Randy Rowe, Jack Rasmussen, and Dale Gallenberg.  Vidaver indicated that NCAC-14 has been invited by the Southern Region Plant Pathology Department Chairs/Heads to meet with them in 2006 in Orlando, FL - tentative dates of February 4-8.

Administrative Advisor Steve Slack indicated he is new to the group, with this being his first meeting as AA.  He distributed a handout on the various name and acronym changes for regional committees.  (For example, NCA-14 is now NCAC-14.)  The changes were designed to better reflect committee activities and functions, as well as achieve consistency across regions.
There was some discussion on Hatch funds and their use in regional research, as well as the function of the various committees.  Continued emphasis is placed on research partnerships with Extension, as well as multi-state and multi-region activities.
A broader discussion on priorities and funding for agricultural research followed.  Federal funding continues to be tight.  Agriculture continues to try to define and present a clear, focused, and unified mission, but still lags behind such entities as NSF and NIH in terms of recognition and funding.  NASULGC continues to work with CSREES on defining and promoting priorities.  (A handout on national research priorities was distributed at lunch.)
USDA-CSREES Representative Kitty Cardwell gave an update on several items related to the federal budget, as well as Plant Sciences programs within CSREES:  1) Critical Issues grants and projects coordinated by Kitty Cardwell and Rick Meyer; 2) NPDN - receiving a 12% funding increase over last year; 3) NCAC-14 should consider connections with Tribal Colleges given the number of these institutions located in the region; additional discussion on 1890’s and Hispanic-serving institutions; 4) Coordinated Ag Projects RFA for FY06 is being written.  The “plant” group may want to consider concentrating on a few key areas/needs similar to the approach of the “animal” group; 5) Federal agencies are completing their assessment activities (P.A.R.T.); this year CSREES is doing Goal 3 – which includes plant protection; 6) Validation of diagnostic and confirmation techniques, and the role of APHIS in coordination and approval of such a system.  7) CSREES is looking for a plant pathologist to go to Afghanistan to help initiate a diagnostic lab; 8) Soybean rust is a major issue; the American Soybean Assoc. and United Soybean Board have requested real time maps for soybean rust spread in 2005, so uploading diagnostic data will be important; soybean rust may be a “test case” for continued funding of NPDN in the future; 9) As NCAC-14 reviews proposals, current issues and priorities such as Homeland Security should be considered.
Len Francl commented on the Soybean Rust Diagnostic Guide prepared within the NC Region and expressed thanks to those involved.

Following a brief break, the group reconvened to review regional projects.  There is one midterm review (NCR-184) and two new/continuing proposals (NCR-129/temp1845 and NCR-201/temp1801).  The lead reviewers for each project will be responsible for entering the NCAC-14 review into NIMSS.  As usual, other projects assigned to NCAC-14 but not requiring specific action this year will receive a brief update.
Dale Gallenberg led the discussion on NCR-184: Small Grain Disease Management.  It is an excellent project making good progress on its objectives.  They are coordinating activities with their counterpart Western Region committee.  Moved/seconded by Dale Gallenberg/Ray Hammerschmidt to approve continuation of NCR-184.  Motion passed.

Discussion and action on NCR-129 was delayed until Martyn’s arrival.
Carol Ishimaru led the discussion on NCR-201.  This group decided not to participate in preparation of the RFP for regional IPM projects.  The committee’s objectives were revised from the previous project to incorporate educational and advisory activities.  Efforts are being made to reduce duplicative efforts with Regional IPM Centers.  Moved/seconded by Carol Ishimaru/Dale Gallenberg to approve proposal.  Motion passed.
Ray Hammerschmidt gave an update on NC-1015: Karnal Bunt.  The group has not yet met as NC-1015, having evolved out of NC-503.  Committee members have been working together and produced a PowerPoint presentation on activities, as well as authored a feature article for Plant Disease.  Information about committee activities was generally not available on NIMSS.
Anne Vidaver gave an update on NCR-13: Soil Testing using comments sent to her by Jim Schoelz.  Similar to the previous committee, information was generally not available on NIMSS.  Emphasis should be placed on keeping information current – the last minutes available were 2002 – and complete.  The publications listed for the group do not appear to be multi-state in nature.
Jack Rasmussen gave an update on NCR-193: Landscape Plants.  This group is a combination of entomologists and plant pathologists.  Last year’s review by NCAC-14 indicated the need to incorporate more plant pathologists.  Again, available information was limited – with 2003 minutes being the most recent on NIMSS.

Murray Clayton gave an update on NCR-200: Soybean Viruses.  This group met twice in 2004 – February in St. Louis and November in Ames.  They have clarified and retargeted their objectives.  Some overlap with other soybean disease committees exists, but in general the separate nature of the virus group is good.

The committee adjourned for lunch, followed by a tour of the USDA-APHIS Center for Plant Health, Science, and Technology and a discussion with Gordon Gordh and other Center staff, as well as a tour of NC State University - Department of Plant Pathology facilities led by Jim Moyer.
The group reconvened at 5:00 pm and was joined by Ray Martyn and Jim Moyer.

The review of NC-129: Mycotoxins was led by Ray Martyn.  This is a broad committee with representation from several disciplines, and has been very active in the past.  Their objectives in the new proposal are similar to the previous one.  While this is a strong proposal overall, it is lacking in terms of defined impacts.  Overall collaboration between participants should be improved.  Moved/seconded by Ray Martyn/Randy Rowe to approve NC-129 with minor revisions.  Motion passed.
A general discussion among group members followed concerning the future of plant pathology departments in the US.  There is a need to collect more and better data on the size and scope of departments.  Can the traditional range of areas continue to be covered?  Many units are shifting their foci in terms of crops and diseases, with an emphasis on current issues.  Cooperative agreements between states continue to be explored.

Meeting adjourned at 5:50 pm.

Reconvened at 8:30 am on January 15, 2005.
Randy Rowe reported for the Nomination and Site Selection Committee and proposed that NCAC-14 consider the invitation to meet with the Southern Region Plant Pathology Departments Chairs/Heads group in early February next year (2006) in Orlando.  Jim Moyer indicated their group traditionally meets with the Southern Ag Workers Conference, and that it should be feasible for NCAC-14 to meet jointly with the Southern group as well as conduct its own individual business.

Rowe further indicated that Ray Hammerschmidt has volunteered to be Secretary for NCAC-14 in 2006, and Chair in 2007.  This appointment was approved unanimously by the group.
Randy Rowe/Len Francl moved/seconded that future NCAC-14 meetings devote time specifically to discussing issues common to the group, and that next year’s meeting be held in conjunction with the Southern group.  Approximately 4 topics should be identified, along with a leader for each topic to facilitate discussion.  Motion passed.  Incoming NCAC-14 Chair Dale Gallenberg will coordinate with Dennis Gross from the Southern group on the 2006 meeting.
A general group discussion followed on several topics:  1) Interdisciplinary work and cooperative hires.  Many departments/colleges/universities are utilizing this approach, with varying models on funding.  Important to have expectations and responsibilities adequately identified prior to hiring faculty in such positions.  

2) Multi-disciplinary graduate programs.  Some issues with how and where students and credits hours get counted.  In many cases, teaching funds are driven by credit hours generated.  The viability of pest management majors/programs varies.  

3) Bioinformatics programs at various institutions.  This is a growth area that most institutions are participating in.

4) Department data and metrics.  Ray Martyn volunteered to follow up on the current APS survey to see if it could be broadened and adapted.

5) ARS staff housed within university departments.  Arrangements are different at various institutions.

6) Course offerings within departments.  Distance education and related issues.  Maintaining individual strengths and identity.  Focus on regional programs in some cases.

Following the group discussions, the committee as a whole expressed thanks to Jim Moyer for his work on arrangements for NCAC-14 as well as the facilities tour.  The group also acknowledged the work by Chairperson Anne Vidaver this past year and at this meeting.  A resolution was offered by Secretary Dale Gallenberg expressing thanks on behalf of NCAC-14 to Drs. Gary Heichel, Frank Pfleger, and John Andrews for their past work on the committee, and wishing Gary and Frank good wishes in their retirements.  Ray Hammerschmidt offered a second resolution noting the valiant and heroic efforts made by Ray Martyn to overcome the trials imposed on him by Mother Nature and the airline companies to make it to Raleigh and the meeting.  Both resolutions were roundly applauded by the group.
Meting adjourned at 12:05 pm.

Submitted by Dale Gallenberg

Secretary, NCAC-14

